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	Please would you do us a favour and send this newsletter to your family, friends and colleagues or draw their attention to our website: www.gotong-royong-utrecht.nl where this newsletter is published as well (in English and in Dutch)!  


 

	1. News!  


A new year! We wish you all a very healthy, inspiring and loving 2007; be happy, together with the people who surround you: your family, your friends, your neighbours, your colleagues… everyone! These wishes are brought to you by Merel, Ineke, Loes, Wil and Cees. But also by Mrs Murdijati Gardjito and her volunteer team in Yogyakarta and Ratna Ningsih on Bali. These are the people who put a lot of effort in our projects, thereby making them possible.
And then there are all the people who, thanks to the projects, are experiencing more quality of life. If they could, they would personally deliver their best wishes to you. Just picture them: in the front there are the children of the Roemah Kita day care centre in Yogyakarta, behind them the children and staff of the Widhya Asih children’s home with Mr Yohanes and the children in the scholarship programme. And at the back you can spot the glistening eyes and toothless, but laughing mouths of the 350 senior citizens who receive monthly, or even daily or weekly, support. On behalf of all these people: 
Thank you very much for your moral and financial support in 2006!

	2. Sponsor visits!


November was a quiet month, but in december Sita and Richard came over and visited the children’s home in Singaraja, where they were touched by the atmosphere. Shortly after they left René and Jaap landed on Bali; after having visited several of our projects in Yogyakarta, accompanied by Mrs Gardjito,they also liked to visit the children’s home. They went back home filled with impressions and enthusiasm.
	3. Finished projects


At the end of November the new study room and the quarantine rooms at the Widhya Asih III children’s home were finished. At the moment the furniture is being made: tables, chairs, study boxes, closets; all of course being made out of bona fide, certified  wood (. Because finally (and fortunately) the wet season has started, it takes more time for the wood and the paint to dry.
In Yogyakarta another five MCK’s (public bath/washrooms plus wells) were finished in the earthquake stricken region of Bantul. 
	4. New projects


There are no new projects, because at present the work load is already big. There are plans, of course, and needs. But for the time being we have to concentrate on running projects like the project in Wukirsari (MCK’s and building houses), the children’s home and the scholarship programme in Singaraja.
	5. Special sponsorships


Merel celebrated her fortieth birthday and the guests at her tea dance party together donated 1040 euros! We thank all of them! 
Then there was a very special action performed by the team of the Erwin Haarmode hairdresser’s salon in Voorburg: they collected the gratuity they received over a certain period of time, the owner doubled the amount and 640 euros were donated to the Wukirsari project. Fantastic!! We also thank Erik, who informed them about the project. 
The  Hermannus van Tongeren Masonic Lodge in Utrecht celebrated their fiftieth anniversary on November 11. Part of the financial gifts they received was donated to us: 250 euros! That is what we call fraternity!

And then there was Nadja who promoted our work to her friends Carlo and Dorien who donated a substantial amount of money. It is special to be able and willing to donate in such a way, and very nice to receive it.
A very special decision was made by an ‘especially healthy foundation’ that sponsors our MCK-projects: they granted us the money to build 20 MCK’s between October 2006 and December 2007!!!
	6. Couleur locale 


All over the world Muslims are fasting during Ramadan (in 2006 this took place in the month of November), also on Java and Bali. (Singaraja is a multi cultural little city and we profit from all religious feasts: Hindu, Muslim, Protestant, Roman Catholic, Buddhist and a Chinese religion). A very special event to participate in, is the daily ‘breaking of the fast’ (after sunset) and eating and drinking together. On Java there are special dishes that are served on that occasion. When we visited Yogyakarta together with Karel Jan, we invited all volunteers to join us in a restaurant for fast breaking. We enjoyed sitting together at the table, the first dish (banana and cassava in a coconut sauce) already put in front of us, when a prayer sounded through the speakers. Everyone was quiet or prayed  It was a short but intense prayer. Afterwards we all wished each other a pleasant meal and started eating. 

Idul Fitri (the Festival of the Breaking of the Fast, at the end of Ramadan) was celebrated with a lot of noise: hundreds of mopeds drove around town honking loudly. 
Shortly after that Galungan and Kuningan were celebrated on Bali; one of the most important Balinese Hindu feasts in which Good and Evil stop their fighting and a balance between them is found. The graves of late family members who have not yet been cremated (the costs sometimes takes years of saving) are visited, people picnic on top of the grave, while children run around with balloons, blow their horns or drone for ice cream, sold by a vendor who drives around the graveyard loudly playing his musical tunes. Naturally, screaming pigs are being slaughtered and roasted: babi guling. And along the roads Penjors rise: beautifully decorated bamboo sticks. For all acts, there is a set moment. For rising the Penjor that moment is the day before the feast, between 4.00 and 5.30 pm… apparently, because at that time we suddenly saw them appearing everywhere. “It is like an antenna, pointed towards our ancestors” someone says. “It is a thanksgiving gift for the harvest” another one claims. It is, like much in the Balinese Hindu faith: multi interpretable and in any way sort of okay.
	7. Project information


I. Bali: Widhya Asih III children’s home

The children’s home is doing well. The children perform well at school and help to run the household. They are busy, so sometimes chores are forgotten and of course that catches our eye. We are talking about order, overview and hygiene. Yohanes, the head of the house, is sometimes in despair. We tease him by saying “that’s what you get when you cannot say ‘no’ and have now over a hundred children living in the home”. After the Galungan holiday, again two children returned from their family visits with typhoid and ended up in hospital. Another girl got caught in a moped accident. She was not carrying a helmet and was fortunate to get off relatively well, although her face is scarred. Preferably Yohanes would keep the children with him at all times, but sometimes the family is pulling at the child and sometimes the children themselves wish to go there. Though regularly you can hear the children say that they are glad to be back at the home.
II. Bali: Scholarships

At the beginning of this month the children took tests and this week they received their grades. We are curious about them, because these grades are the first evaluation and also the input for the meetings we will have with their coordinator. In November we again had a meeting with the children in which they all received the necessary materials. We were aided by the coordinators in order to spread the budget over the year. Nevertheless there are children who have already finished their budget, a consequence of neglect in the past.
III. Bali: Senior citizens
The department of health care granted us a permit and the white collar doctors do not consider us a threat. We found a physician who is prepared to check the senior citizens monthly (for free) and a midwife (in Indonesia they are surrogate doctors) who will perform blood pressure,measurements and injections. We ourselves are the assistants: we keep a list of the weight and length of the people and coordinate all kinds of small tasks (buying medicine, furnishing the spot, catering, etc). These medical checks have been performed three times now and the reactions are very positive: vitamin A (Attention) is given and taken in abundance.
IV. Java: Yogyakarta; MCK’s (toilet-bath-washroom)

Apart from five MCK’s that have been finished, two are being built and suitable locations are being sought for four more in Wukirsari. Ground has to be cleared and a central location is necessary. We need to lobby for this. Everybody prefers to have his bathroom close at hand.
Now, at the end of December, our Wukirsari project (building and renovating houses, constructing a road and a gutter, streetlights, MCK’s) in the RT 08 and RT 09 quarters is almost finished. Have a look at the photos on our website! We would like to expand the project to the other quarters but, apart from the money being a problem, there are local developments that give cause to stop for a moment. The distribution of the government aid (that has become available since the beginning of December) gives us all kinds of questions. Logistics, justice and social care are not always apparent. The people who received money have started rebuilding and costs are rising sky high, materials as well as labour. We abide, until it becomes clear who did not profit from the aid and therefore needs our support. 
V. Java: Yogyakarta; Senior citizens
At the beginning of December we visited Ibu Yati in her ‘house’ (the sultan’s stable). Because she is blind, she relies entirely on hearing and feeling. The sounds of our approaching voices were enough to make her rise and her hands touched the hair on our arms as if she were reading Braille. Her world in this stable is very small and she is completely dependent on the people in her neighbourhood (other stables). She receives food and drinks by someone who is paid by us. Despites everything, she remains cheerful, talkative and smiling. At this moment 12 people are receiving this kind of aid. Two of them also receive weekly cleaning aid. We are looking for sponsors who are willing to help these old people for 10 euros a month (120 euros a year). 
VI. Java: Yogyakarta; Scholarships

Many sponsors reacted positively on the request we sent in October / November to continue their support of the scholarship programme in the second semester. Fantastic! For those who forgot and are reminded now: your gift is very welcome and needed!
VII. Java: Community Activity Centre -Roemah Kita-

The day nursery is doing well. Each day 35 up to 40 children stay here. The parents contribute according to their income. The nursery was established to give poor women the opportunity to take a job, so that they can earn a better living.
Operational costs are 550 euros a month. Until 2008 we are paying our share of about 400 euros. After that, our budget is finished and the centre should be run with local funds. But because of the earthquake in May, most local funds are being given to the heavily damaged villages and not to the centre. Therefore we will seek help in the Netherlands.

The centre also has its own senior citizen’s support group (50 participants). Five other groups of senior citizen’s (from other quarters of the city) gather in the centre once every two months for a meeting: information, food, music and singing. 
	8. Sponsor possibilities


 

If you decide to support the initiatives of Gotong Royong financially, first think if you want to help any specific project or if you want to leave the spending to us.

Possibilities: 

· the scholarship programme: one scholarship is € 50 (primary school) € 85 (junior high school) or € 110 (senior high school) a year and can start any time during the year

· sponsoring a child of the children’s home for € 12 a month (€ 36 a quarter or € 144 a year) for complete sustenance.

· the support of a senior (60 plus) for € 10 a month (especially for vitamins, minerals and medical care). This € 30 a quarter or € 120 a year.

Of course you can also send us a free gift and leave the spending to us.
    

	9. Gifts 


Gifts are more than welcome at our bank account in Holland (Fortis): 84.21.36.932 (for the attention of Stichting Gotong Royong - Utrecht). For people who want to donate and who are living outside Holland, please contact us by e-mail so we can find a proper method of transaction for your donation. 

 

	10. Tell a friend


Help us get new readers: please mail this newsletter (add a small introduction) to your friends and family. 

	11. Email & website    


If you want to let us know something, if you have feedback, do you want to ask something? Send us an email: 

info@gotong-royong-utrecht.nl  
And have a look at our new website, with many photos of our projects:
www.gotong-royong-utrecht.nl 
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